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2011 Lithuanian OSCE Chairmanship Work Programme 
 
 
The Lithuanian OSCE Chairmanship will focus its efforts on organizing the follow up process set 
forth in the Astana Commemorative Declaration Toward a Security Community adopted by the 
OSCE Heads of State and Government on 3 December 2010. The Chairmanship will work together 
with all participating States to realize the vision of a comprehensive, cooperative and indivisible 
security community throughout our shared OSCE area. Progress achieved will be reviewed at the 
next OSCE Ministerial Council meeting in Vilnius on 6 and 7 December 2011.  
 
The strengthening and full implementation of the participating States’ commitments across all 
dimensions of security in the Euro-Atlantic and Eurasian area will be a strategic objective of the 
Lithuanian Chairmanship. Particular attention will be given to the promotion and protection of 
human rights, fundamental freedoms, democracy and the rule of law, which are at the core of the 
OSCE’s comprehensive concept of security. Protracted conflicts as well as existing and emerging 
transnational threats to security and stability will be among key priorities in 2011.  
 
In addressing the tasks of the Chairmanship and challenges to our Organization, Lithuania will seek 
regular consultations in the Permanent Council, its three Committees and working groups, with the 
Troika and through regular political dialogue with individual participating States and their groupings.  
 
The Chairmanship will promote close co-ordination of activities with the Chairmanships of the 
OSCE Forum for Security Co-operation and with the FSC Troika as appropriate. It will also firmly 
rely on the competent professional services of the Secretary General and all other OSCE executive 
structures, as well as the Personal and Special Representatives of the Chairperson-in-Office.  
 
In pursuit of the objectives of the OSCE the Chairmanship will support the activities of, and closely 
co-operate with, the OSCE Institutions: The High Commissioner on National Minorities, The Office 
for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights, and The Representative on Freedom of the Media;  
as well as with the Field Operations and with the OSCE Parliamentary Assembly. Full respect for 
the autonomy of the OSCE Institutions will be the guiding principle of all activities of this 
Chairmanship.  
 
The Chairmanship will further promote close co-operation between the OSCE and other 
international, regional and subregional organizations and institutions, including the United Nations, 
Council of Europe, European Union, and NATO, on the basis of the 1999 Platform for Co-operative 
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Security, and will enhance the level of interaction with the OSCE’s Asian and Mediterranean 
Partners for Co-operation. 
 
Regional Questions 
 
We are concerned that unresolved conflicts continue to present a serious threat to our common 
security. As the OSCE Heads of State and Government agreed in Astana, the Chairman in Office 
will place the highest priority on encouraging the resolution of existing conflicts in the OSCE area in 
a peaceful and negotiated manner. 
 
The Chairmanship intends to work within agreed formats, fully respecting the norms, principles and 
commitments enshrined in the United Nations Charter, as well as in the Helsinki Final Act. The 
Chairmanship will seek progress in the resolution of protracted conflicts by participating in relevant 
on-going negotiations. The appointed Special Representative of the Chairman-in-Office will work on 
his behalf to promote conflict resolution. 
 
With regard to all protracted conflicts, the Lithuanian Chairmanship will further promote confidence 
building measures and make every effort to address urgent humanitarian needs on the ground, 
including ensuring  free and safe humanitarian access, in particular with regard to refugees and 
internally displaced persons (IDPs), as key elements facilitating the settlement of protracted conflicts. 

 
The Lithuanian Chairmanship will continue to pursue active OSCE participation in the political 
process aimed at settling the Transnistrian conflict on the basis of full respect for the sovereignty and 
territorial integrity of the Republic of Moldova. The Chairmanship will seek, as a matter of priority, 
the unconditional resumption of formal 5+2 negotiations and development of concrete confidence 
and security-building measures, as well as facilitation of people-to-people contacts. 
 
The Chairmanship will support work within the framework of the Geneva Discussions in order to 
reduce tensions and build trust at a practical level, including through the Dvani/Ergneti Incident 
Prevention and Response Mechanism. We will continue the efforts of previous Chairmanships in 
urging all participants to take full advantage of the Geneva framework to develop measures to 
improve the security and humanitarian situation.  
 
Facilitation of initiatives aiming at extending OSCE activities in Georgia, including through a 
meaningful OSCE presence, will also be of key importance to the Lithuanian Chairmanship. The 
Chairmanship stresses in this regard the importance of full implementation of the 12 August and 8 
September 2008 agreements. Engagement of the OSCE in implementing concrete projects of 
confidence-building character with the aim of rebuilding trust and confidence will be one of the 
main tasks for the Chairmanship. 
 
The OSCE role in the Nagorno‐Karabakh conflict settlement process through the OSCE Minsk 
Group Co‐chairs will be maintained. The Chairmanship will invite the parties to the conflict, as well 
as other OSCE participating States, to consider options of confidence-building measures and 
strengthening the OSCE monitoring activities on the ground.  
 
 
Conflict Cycle 
 
Early warning, conflict prevention, crisis management and post conflict rehabilitation will also 
constitute a priority for the Chairmanship. The crises and conflicts in our area over the past several 
years have demonstrated the urgent need to improve our capabilities to act effectively across the 
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entire conflict cycle. Part of the effort to address this issue could be a review of the existing toolbox 
and consideration of  its possible updating in order to better anticipate and prevent potential crises 
from emerging and developing into conflicts.  
 
To this end, the Lithuanian Chairmanship will work towards improving and strengthening the 
analytical and operational capacity of the OSCE executive structures and to promote more 
systematic collection, collation and analysis of early warning signals from various sources. The 
Chairmanship will, furthermore, seek to develop the capacity of the Secretariat to support the 
Chairmanship’s mediation efforts, including through compiling and assessing lessons learned in 
order to raise the effectiveness of future activities. The Chairmanship will also examine the 
possibilities of further development and strengthening of the OSCE role in post-conflict 
rehabilitation and reconciliation, including through the Organization’s field operations. 
 
Field Operations  
 
The Chairman-in-Office will visit as many of the OSCE field operations as possible in 
acknowledgement of their valuable contribution in support of their host countries to build strong 
democratic institutions and vibrant civil society. We recognize them to be the OSCE’s “strong right 
arm” developing unique and specialized programs together with their host countries to reach the 
goals and objectives of our Organization.  
 
In Eastern and Southeastern Europe as well as in South Caucasus and Central Asia, the 
Chairmanship will work with the field presences to review effective project management and will 
support the continuation of democratic institution building and support for human rights throughout 
those regions. It will encourage cooperation with other international organizations in addressing 
challenges in the regions. 
 
In Central Asia we will work toward further strengthening the Organization’s flagship activities of 
the OSCE Academy on Border Management in Bishkek, the Staff College in Dushanbe as well as 
the Community Security Initiative project in Kyrgyzstan.   
 
The Chairmanship will pay particular attention to the issue of appointment and  recruitment of 
leading management and staff for the OSCE field operations. This is a key ingredient in their smooth 
and effective result-oriented functioning. Professional skills and personal qualifications will be 
deemed as decisive for such appointments. The Chairmanship will continue to encourage the 
secondment of staff members by willing participating States to field operations and trusts that the 
seconding authorities will apply equally robust and high criteria while selecting personnel for such 
secondments.  
 
Politico-Military Dimension and Non-Military Security 
 
Arms Control and CSBMs 
 
The leaders of the OSCE participating States recognized in Astana that conventional arms control 
and confidence- and security-building regimes remain major instruments for ensuring military 
stability, predictability and transparency, and should be revitalized, updated and modernized. They 
also valued the CFE Treaty’s contribution to the creation of a stable and predictable environment for 
all OSCE participating States, and expressed support for the ongoing consultations aiming at 
opening the way for negotiations in order to overcome the current impasse. The Lithuanian 
Chairmanship will consistently support these efforts, particularly through close co-operation and co-
ordination with the Chairs of the OSCE Forum for Security Co-operation. 
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The Lithuanian Chairmanship believes that a substantial update of the Vienna Document 1999 and 
the adoption of a programme for action, taking into account the work in the FSC in the run up to the 
Astana Summit, are realistic deliverables to expect by the end of this year.  

 
Transnational Threats 
 
The Chairmanship intends to follow up on the Astana commitment to strengthen common efforts in 
combating transnational threats (TNT). This will require more focused programs and activities in 
Vienna and in the field, together with participating States and the OSCE Partners for Co-operation.  
This will require tighter internal coordination, enhanced cohesion and a more strategic orientation in 
all three dimensions, based on a clear set of agreed priorities.  
 
The Chairmanship will look to make best use of our Organization’s comparative advantages and 
strengths, especially as the current global financial situation demands us to do more with less. 
Therefore, the Chairmanship will seek to strengthen co-ordination and programmatic coherence 
among OSCE executive structures in all three dimensions as an overarching priority in the area of 
transnational threats, and it will bring for consideration by the participating States the establishment 
within the Secretariat of a TNT coordinating function.  
 
The Chairmanship will also seek to consolidate TNT-related mandates, including the existing 
counter-terrorism mandates,  and make them more operational.  
 
It will endeavour to establish a strategic framework for police-related activities, effectively covering 
aspects of organized crime and illicit drug trafficking. 
 
The Chairmanship will promote practical implementation of comprehensive projects on border 
security and management, including in such areas as combating transnational organized crime, 
trafficking in human beings and drugs and proliferation of WMD. 
 
The Chairmanship will work to improve the OSCE’s profile in the field of cyber security and to 
define the value added by OSCE contributions in this area. It proposes to hold an OSCE conference 
to that effect. 
 
The Chairmanship intends to further enhance the OSCE’s practical co-operation on TNT with other 
international actors on the basis of the 1999 Platform for Co-operative Security, and to make full use 
of the existing consultation and co-operation mechanisms with the OSCE Partners for Co-operation 
in addressing challenges to our common security, as many of these stem from outside the OSCE area 
and require a more global response.  
 
The Chairmanship will, notably, pursue further strengthening of the OSCE engagement with 
Afghanistan through concrete projects in close co-operation and co-ordination with other 
international actors and organizations active in the region. The Chairmanship sees it as contributing 
effectively to collective international efforts to stabilize Afghanistan and helping effectively counter 
the transnational threats stemming from its territory.  
 
In March the Chairmanship plans to hold in Vienna a conference on better co-ordination among 
regional and international players in their effort to assist Central Asian countries and Afghanistan to 
counter drug trafficking through enhanced border security and management. 
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The Chairmanship will seek to exercise individualized tailor-made approach to dealing with the TNT, 
taking duly into account the specific nature of each individual challenge by case, country or region.  
 
 
Economic and Environmental Dimension 
 
The Chairmanship will treat as a priority the implementation of the tasks contained in the Astana 
Commemorative Declaration, especially through the work of the Economic and Environmental 
Committee and by building on the key elements of common understanding reached by the 
participating States last year. The Chairmanship will support the inclusion of aspects of sub-regional 
co-operation, including those grounded in the activities of field operations, in the scope of broader 
agenda of the EED events, with a special emphasis on transport and energy. 
 
It will contribute to implementation of the recommendations of the OSCE Secretary General’s 
Report on OSCE Potential Role in Energy Security. Enhancement of the energy security dialogue 
will be high on the Chairmanship’s agenda.  
 
The Chairmanship will undertake to strengthen programmes and projects related to the second 
dimension as a confidence building measure, including in the post conflict areas. The Chairmanship 
intends to hold a workshop on this issue, share the best practices and provide recommendations for 
the future involvement of the OSCE. 
 
The Chairmanship will continue the work towards implementation of the 2009 Greek Chairmanship 
report recommendations on Future Orientation of the EED. 
 
Good governance and fight against corruption will also be given an important place on our agenda. 
Strengthening the OSCE’s role in this area, as well as interacting with other international 
organizations, will help us to achieve tangible progress. 
 
A yearly meeting on the Economic and Environmental Dimension should help to fill the gap in the 
review mechanism, improve coordination of the work in EED, as well as to increase its visibility and 
importance. 
 
Promoting transboundary environmental co-operation will be another special focus of the 
Chairmanship, particularly within the framework of the Environment and Security Initiative 
(ENVSEC) that the OSCE will be chairing in 2011.  
 
 
Human Dimension 
 
The Chairmanship will build its activities in the Human Dimension upon the important work 
accomplished during the preparations for the OSCE Summit last year, including in the Corfu Process 
and on the broad consensus reached on the most important issues of the third dimension, as well as 
on the reaffirmation of the key Human Dimension commitments in the Astana Commemorative 
Declaration. The Chairmanship will pay particular attention to safeguarding mutually agreed 
political commitments in the Human Dimension, focus on their implementation and constructively 
engage in the areas where their update is most pressing. The Chairmanship will aim at building more 
trust and confidence among participating States by establishing a balanced agenda of the Human 
Dimension activities and producing concrete outcomes in a few carefully selected priority areas.  
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The rapidly developing media landscape and changing technological realities call for a new look at 
our media freedom commitments. Hence, the Chairmanship’s intention to focus on the theme of 
pluralism in new media.   
 
Safety of journalists needs to be seriously addressed, taking into account the large number of cases 
of threats and violence against media workers in the OSCE area. An open and inclusive discussion 
among politicians, media and civil society should help us agree on recommendations that need to be 
taken in order to improve the security situation of journalists. A Chairmanship conference devoted to 
safety of journalists will be held in June in Vilnius. 
 
As human rights and fundamental freedoms need constant protection, a new effort must be made to 
examine the role of independent national human rights institutions. 
 
In the area of prevention of hate crimes, the Chairmanship suggests to put particular emphasis on 
educational measures, including through both formal and informal programmes, awareness-raising 
initiatives from or for the media, civil society, political or community leaders as well as inter-
religious, inter-ethnic or inter-cultural initiatives. In this regard, the Chairmanship will provide 
political guidance to, and support for the initiatives and activities of, the three CiO Personal 
Representatives on tolerance and non-discrimination, within their respective mandates. 
 
The Chairmanship will support constructive work and initiatives in areas of particular concern for 
OSCE participating States, including issues such as freedom of assembly, freedom of association, 
freedom of movement, election observation, gender equality, situation of Roma and Sinti, measures 
against trafficking in human beings, and others. The CiO Special Representative on Gender Issues 
will continue promotion of women’s rights and gender equality by implementing the Ministerial 
Council decisions and the 2004 Action Plan. 
 
Lithuania will fully support the work and mandates of the Office for Democratic Institutions and 
Human Rights, the High Commissioner on National Minorities, and the Representative on Freedom 
of the Media, as well as the important work of the OSCE Field Operations in the area of Human 
Dimension.   
 
Appreciating the important role of civil society in the work of OSCE, the Chairmanship will 
encourage broad and active participation of NGOs in OSCE events and meetings on the basis of the 
Helsinki Document 1992. 
 
The annual cycle of substantive thematic discussions at the Human Dimension Committee, 
highlighted by Human Dimension events, should prepare the way for some mature decisions at the 
Ministerial Council in Vilnius.   
 
Effectiveness and Efficiency of the Organization 
 
Lithuania stresses the importance of the work carried out by the OSCE Secretariat, other executive 
structures and Institutions, as well as the OSCE Field Operations, in accordance with their respective 
mandates, in assisting participating States with implementing their OSCE commitments. 
 
The Chairmanship will seek to further improve the programme and budget planning process within 
the OSCE, taking into account the relevant proposals made in the framework of the Corfu Process 
and during the preparations for the Astana Summit.  
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The Chairmanship urges further intensive work to reach an agreement on the OSCE Financial 
Regulations and possible amendments to the OSCE Staff Regulations. These are necessary to further 
strengthen the effectiveness and transparency of the OSCE. 
 
The Lithuanian Chairmanship intends to facilitate cooperative discussions on enhancing the 
Organisation’s attractiveness and competitiveness as an employer, including through its salary 
policies and through revision of the limits to the periods of service and improvement of the 
secondment system. 
 
The Chairmanship asks that work aimed at the adoption of a Unified Scale of Contributions be 
intensified within the informal Working Group on Scales of Contributions.  
 
The Chairmanship will support initiatives of participating States in addressing the need of 
strengthening the legal framework of the OSCE both by studying the possibilities for adopting the 
draft Convention on the International Legal Personality, Legal Capacity, and Privileges and 
Immunities of the OSCE and through elaborating further the possibilities for starting a discussion on 
a constituent document for the OSCE.  
 
The Chairmanship is keenly aware of its responsibility to organize the selection of several top 
executives of the Organization during 2011, notably the selection of a new Secretary General. The 
Chairmanship pledges to conduct the selection process in the spirit of fairness and transparency, and 
in close consultation with all participating States. 
 
Concluding  Observations 
 
In implementing the objectives summarized herein, the Chairmanship will rely primarily on the 
existing OSCE structures and mechanisms, such as the Permanent Council and its Committees and 
working groups, consultations in the Preparatory Committee, within the Troika and Political 
Dialogue meetings, and with FSC Chairs, as well as at major regular OSCE events across all three 
dimensions, such as the Annual Security Review Conference, Economic and Environmental Forum, 
Human Dimension Implementation Meeting, and others. 
 
At the same time, the Chairmanship intends to continue the informal dialogue on Euro-Atlantic and 
Eurasian security. The Chairmanship will propose that this dialogue should include informal 
ambassadorial discussions during 2011 in the style and spirit of the Corfu process.  These would be  
selected topics directly related to the Astana follow-up. Some of the informal ambassadorial 
meetings might be followed back-to-back by think-tank, academic and NGO expert events, co-
sponsored by willing participating States on the same or closely related topics. 
 
The Lithuanian Chairmanship conceives the implementation of this Work Programme as a 
contribution to the  common effort of moving closer to the goal proclaimed by our Heads of State 
and Government at their Summit meeting last December: realisation of the vision of a genuine 
Security Community.  The Chairmanship looks forward to co-operating closely, in the spirit of full 
mutual trust and transparency, with all participating States to that effect.   


